



STRESS TESTED: THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC AND CANADIAN NATIONAL SECURITY

Edited by Leah West, Thomas Juneau, and Amarnath Amarasingam

ISBN 978-1-77385-244-7

THIS BOOK IS AN OPEN ACCESS E-BOOK. It is an electronic version of a book that can be purchased in physical form through any bookseller or on-line retailer, or from our distributors. Please support this open access publication by requesting that your university purchase a print copy of this book, or by purchasing a copy yourself. If you have any questions, please contact us at ucpress@ucalgary.ca

Cover Art: The artwork on the cover of this book is not open access and falls under traditional copyright provisions; it cannot be reproduced in any way without written permission of the artists and their agents. The cover can be displayed as a complete cover image for the purposes of publicizing this work, but the artwork cannot be extracted from the context of the cover of this specific work without breaching the artist's copyright.

COPYRIGHT NOTICE: This open-access work is published under a Creative Commons licence. This means that you are free to copy, distribute, display or perform the work as long as you clearly attribute the work to its authors and publisher, that you do not use this work for any commercial gain in any form, and that you in no way alter, transform, or build on the work outside of its use in normal academic scholarship without our express permission. If you want to reuse or distribute the work, you must inform its new audience of the licence terms of this work. For more information, see details of the Creative Commons licence at: <http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/>

UNDER THE CREATIVE COMMONS LICENCE YOU MAY:

- read and store this document free of charge;
- distribute it for personal use free of charge;
- print sections of the work for personal use;
- read or perform parts of the work in a context where no financial transactions take place.

UNDER THE CREATIVE COMMONS LICENCE YOU MAY NOT:

- gain financially from the work in any way;
- sell the work or seek monies in relation to the distribution of the work;
- use the work in any commercial activity of any kind;
- profit a third party indirectly via use or distribution of the work;
- distribute in or through a commercial body (with the exception of academic usage within educational institutions such as schools and universities);
- reproduce, distribute, or store the cover image outside of its function as a cover of this work;
- alter or build on the work outside of normal academic scholarship.



Acknowledgement: We acknowledge the wording around open access used by Australian publisher, **re.press**, and thank them for giving us permission to adapt their wording to our policy <http://www.re-press.org>

PART II:
Responses

A Health Intelligence Priority for Canada? Costs, Benefits, and Considerations

Jessica Davis and Alexander Corbeil

Introduction

International responses to the COVID-19 pandemic have been mixed. Some states have responded effectively and proactively, while others have lagged in their policy responses, with devastating consequences. A few of these responses have incorporated surveillance techniques usually associated with national or international security in an effort to stop the spread of this deadly disease. In Canada, to date, national security tools and practices have not been used to track the spread of COVID-19 or respond to the pandemic. While there have been some calls for expanding the scope of Canada's intelligence activities to include health intelligence, the question remains whether Canadian intelligence institutions should treat health events as intelligence priorities. Greater integration and information sharing between Canada's traditional security and intelligence community and its health intelligence community could yield earlier warning, and by extension better policy responses.

At the same time, there are very real concerns about a possible expansion of the Canadian intelligence community's mandate and practices to include more of a focus on health intelligence, including proportionality, the right use of tools and technologies, and privacy. Further issues with expanding that mandate include the limited resources Canada currently has

to respond to and engage with security threats. While a wholesale adoption of health intelligence as a national security and intelligence priority might be premature, better integration and information sharing are certainly warranted. In this chapter, we canvas these arguments and ultimately propose that Canada's existing health intelligence capabilities could be better resourced and supported, both domestically and internationally.

Intelligence in Canada

Michael Warner defines intelligence as “secret, state activity to understand or influence foreign entities” (2002). In the intelligence literature, this broad definition is often broken down into component parts, such that intelligence is defined by specific intelligence actions, such as collection, analysis, and dissemination. The practice of intelligence is best, although imperfectly, understood through reference to the intelligence cycle. Under this model, intelligence is conceptualized in five phases: planning and coordination; collection; processing; production and analysis; and dissemination and feedback (Johnson in Gill, Marrin, and Phythian 2008). Underpinning the intelligence process are four constants: activity—gathering and exploitation of information; subjects—the targets of intelligence gathering; product—converting unprocessed data into an informative intelligence product; and function—to understand relevance, seek truth, and provide useful information to decision-makers (Herman 2001).

This definition applies in Canada, where intelligence is often employed against threats to the security of Canada and in support of Canadian interests (*Canadian Security Intelligence Service Act*, RSC, 1985, c C-23). Canadian intelligence agencies provide different kinds of intelligence to the Government of Canada, including strategic intelligence, warning intelligence, and security intelligence. For instance, several departments and agencies produce strategic intelligence products, including the Financial Transactions and Reports Analysis Centre of Canada (FINTRAC 2018), the Privy Council Office's Intelligence Assessment Secretariat (Barnes 2020), and CSIS (SIRC 1997), while other departments and agencies produce intelligence tailored for their specific operations. Canadian intelligence also includes foreign, criminal, and defence intelligence (PCO 2021, 21).

In this chapter, the authors conceive of threats to the security of Canada as primarily emanating from individuals, states, and non-state actors. Events such as pandemics and natural disasters can compound the threats posed by these actors. While some may conceive of events as threats in and of themselves, it is important to remember that threat is, in most commonly understood definitions, a combination of intent, capability, and opportunity (Riehle 2013). Events have no intent; their capacity to be disruptive or cause destruction is a function of the type of event. As such, these events can certainly shape and impact threats and national security, but in and of themselves are not threats. However, some governments have an incentive to both underplay the extent and impact of events within their jurisdiction, such as pandemics, and oversell the effectiveness of their responses, as we have seen with the COVID-19 pandemic (N. P. Walsh 2020). This is not to say that events like pandemics and natural disasters should necessarily be excluded from intelligence collection, but rather that there are limits on what intelligence and threat assessment can offer. Focusing on the (in)actions of governments in relation to an event, whether it be a pandemic or natural disaster, may hold the most promise. In addition, risk assessment, done by the appropriate agencies with specialized knowledge, has much to offer Canadian preparedness.

As the COVID-19 pandemic progressed, traditional Canadian intelligence activities expanded to include enhanced cybersecurity and outreach to the private sector to protect intellectual property, such as vaccine development (CSE 2020). While there is a clear role for intelligence agencies to play, the question remains whether health events such as pandemics should be intelligence priorities and whether Canada's intelligence resources should be divided among traditional threats and health events. Ultimately, Canada should review its existing early warning processes and pandemic alert systems to see where our response can be improved. Once a full assessment of these tools is complete (and utilized), there may be scope for expanding the intelligence community's mandate to include a limited health intelligence priority. However, we should not view health intelligence as a panacea to solve problems generated by current gaps in early warning systems, lack of response, or under-resourced programs in other departments. The following discussion on this topic also has

implications for Canada’s approach to other global events, such as climate change and related instability and forced migration.

Global Health Environment

The global health environment is rapidly changing, as evidenced by the current COVID-19 pandemic. We have now entered the “Pandemic Era” (*Lancet Planetary Health* 2021). A convergence of factors has created the conditions for an increase in the frequency of future global pandemics, to which Canada will not be immune. Four interrelated global trends are at the centre of this change: climate change, income growth, urbanization, and globalization (Wu et al. 2017). Increasing the likelihood of the emergence and re-emergence of new zoonoses¹ is climate change, which negatively impacts ecosystem processes and functioning, making disease more likely. Income growth is associated with an increase in the consumption of animal protein in developing countries, resulting in the expanded transfer of land to livestock production. Increased interaction between humans and animals enhances the likelihood that diseases will spread from one species to another. Urbanization—the greater clustering and interaction of people in dense urban environments—increases the speed at which disease spreads. Globalization ensures that such diseases are not contained within national boundaries but instead proliferate from one internationally connected urban centre to another. Together, these trends have increased the probability of the emergence and global spread of zoonoses. These trends have made outbreaks of new zoonoses difficult to control, even with significant increases in international co-operation, including through the World Health Organization (WHO).

It may be tempting to focus on China as the source of many of these global health security challenges, given the current COVID-19 pandemic and other historical influenza pandemics originating in that country. However, the convergence of climate change, income growth, urbanization, and globalization presents similar risks in other countries. India, Indonesia, and Nigeria are a few examples of countries with similar predisposing socio-ecological risk factors. As stated by Wu et al., these countries all have “large and growing human and livestock populations, high levels of interaction between species, and large-scale ecological change”

(2017, 25). Unlike China, these and other countries are increasingly at risk of zoonosis transmission while simultaneously facing public health conditions that increase vulnerability to disease (Wu et al. 2017).

India, Indonesia, and Nigeria, among other countries, are also experiencing the negative ecological impacts of climate change. The warming of the climate is a principal driver of the loss of species diversity, reducing the resiliency of ecosystems and the flora and fauna contained within. Stressed ecosystems that encounter expanding livestock production can lead to the development of new zoonoses, as shown by epidemiologists studying the roots of disease in South Asia (Lustgarten 2020). Urbanization and globalization then provide the conduits through which such emergent diseases become global pandemics.

Health Intelligence

Health intelligence, a specific brand of intelligence focused on health surveillance (Mykhalovskiy and Weir 2006), generally falls into the category of early warning or warning intelligence, which is meant to provide the government with decision advantage and create options for policy action. In the United States, the National Center for Medical Intelligence (NCMI) is partially responsible for early pandemic warning. Located in Fort Detrick, Maryland, the NCMI is home to around a hundred epidemiologists, virologists, chemical engineers, toxicologists, biologists, and military medical experts trained in intelligence tradecraft (Riechmann 2020). It uses all-source methods, from communication intercepts to satellite imagery, social media, and classified intelligence, to gather information on public health issues for its primary consumer, the US military. This includes information relevant to overseas troop deployments and health threats to the homeland. In addition to efforts to identify emergent and re-emergent zoonoses, the NCMI also assesses whether foreign governments are forthcoming and truthful about public health crises and the effectiveness of their responses (Dilanian 2020). In November 2019, the NCMI released its first warning that a contagion was sweeping through China's Wuhan region, concluding that it could become a cataclysmic event, according to a source familiar with the assessment (Margolin and Meek 2020). NCMI reporting continued into December, culminating in a

detailed analysis in the President's Daily Brief in January 2020 (Margolin and Meek 2020). Furthermore, on 25 February 2020, the NCMI shared its conclusion that COVID-19 would become a pandemic within thirty days; a conclusion that came fifteen days before the WHO declared COVID-19 a global pandemic (Riechmann 2020). It is unknown whether the Trump administration received the NCMI's conclusion that COVID-19 would become a pandemic, though we know a briefing provided to the Joint Chiefs of Staff included such an assessment (Riechmann 2020). The United States likely shared this information with the Canadian military's medical intelligence unit through the Quadripartite Medical Intelligence Committee,² which began issuing warnings about COVID-19 in January 2020 (Brewster 2021).

Unlike the United States, which has an established intelligence agency dedicated to emerging public health issues, Israel turned its intelligence apparatus to the COVID-19 pandemic once it had taken hold globally. In March 2020, Israel declared a national state of emergency, which included a decision to leverage the capabilities of its intelligence community. Three national intelligence agencies were instructed to help with the national response to COVID-19: the Military Intelligence Directorate, the Israeli Security Agency (Shin Bet), and the Mossad (Kahana 2020). Unit-8200 and the Research Division of the Military Intelligence Directorate engaged in data collection and research for civilian medical needs within Israel. This included upgrading antiquated Health Ministry computer systems, establishing the Information and Knowledge Centre to study the effectiveness and dynamics of other governments' responses to the crisis, and liaising with international intelligence partners. Together, Unit-8200 and Unit-269 of the Israeli Defence Forces also assisted in monitoring COVID-19 testing. Until a recent Supreme Court ruling, the Shin Bet took responsibility for digital tracking (Kahana 2020). Using both a national ID and cell phone number, it tracked every individual exposed to COVID-19, transferring this information to the Ministry of Health. For its part, the Mossad supported the Israeli Ministry of Health in securing medical equipment by leveraging its international contacts. This included 1.5 million surgical masks, tens of thousands of N-95 masks, testing kits, protective clothes, medications, and expertise for the domestic manufacturing of ventilators (Kahana 2020).

While it is unknown whether the Trump administration received the NCMI's assessment that COVID-19 would become a pandemic, we also know that the administration continually received an abundance of information and projections underlining the severity of the pandemic and the danger posed to Americans, as highlighted by the inclusion of the NCMI's January analysis in the President's Daily Brief (Mangan and Breuninger 2020). However, for political gain, former President Donald Trump, most of his staff, and surrogates continually downplayed the gravity of the situation, mischaracterized the effectiveness of his government's response, and provided mixed and at times contradictory public health guidance (Summers 2020). Given the politicization of the COVID-19 response and incompetence of the Trump administration in its attempt to address the pandemic (Reuters 2021)—dynamics that were beyond the influence of the US intelligence community—it is difficult to assess whether early warning would have been beneficial to the US COVID-19 response had the country had more effective leadership.

Unlike the Trump administration, the Israeli government used its intelligence community to great, although at times controversial, effect. In Israel, the intelligence community leveraged its traditional activities and tools to combat the pandemic. These tools included data mining and analysis, technological monitoring, covert operations to obtain medical supplies, and recommendations for national decision-making (Shapira 2020). One Israeli intelligence commentator and former practitioner sees the response of the Israeli intelligence community as an extension of Israeli national intelligence culture. This culture can be described as a culture of practice, friction, initiative, and adaptation that favours reflection after the fact, including questions about whether the intelligence community should play a role in medical issues (Shapira 2020). From the evidence provided through public reporting and academic analysis, it seems that the Israeli intelligence community's most significant contributions came at the beginning of the pandemic. At that time, Israel did not have a clear understanding of the disease and its global spread or whether the effectiveness of specific health measures employed by other states required updates to its domestic health infrastructure, and it needed to procure crucial medical supplies (Kahana 2020). Israel used this information to manage its response to the pandemic and adjust existing intelligence tools

(Huggard and Sachs 2020) to track coronavirus disease spread (with limited success).

Intelligence Priorities in Canada

In Canada, the collection priorities of security and intelligence services are set at the highest levels of government and direct the types of intelligence that the government needs, which in turn dictates the capabilities and products of the intelligence community (NSICOP 2019, 34). They are established at two-year intervals by a cabinet committee through a Memorandum to Cabinet (MC). The priorities are broad, unranked, and meant to direct the intelligence community's focus "to the issues of greatest importance to the Government of Canada, but do not provide specific activities or entities of interest" (PCO 2021, 2).³ These priorities remain classified. Even the broader subjects of these priorities are classified, so it is unknown if health intelligence is currently a priority for the Government of Canada or a standing intelligence requirement for one (or more) of the members of the security and intelligence community.

Despite this lack of information, some academics have called for Canada to adopt a "health intelligence mission" (Wark 2020). Wark suggests that "communications intercepts, satellite imagery, diplomatic reporting, open-source information and even traditional spying (HUMINT)" should be deployed to create health intelligence reporting. Wark further argues that assessment of this intelligence reporting could be done through Canada's existing assessment capability at CSIS, the Privy Council Office, the Department of National Defence, and Global Affairs Canada. The main argument supporting the idea of an enhanced health intelligence mission for Canadian security and intelligence agencies suggests that early warning of the pandemic would have created decision-making advantages for Canada. Moreover, it would have allowed the Canadian government to proactively address the pandemic through a series of policies geared toward stopping the spread of COVID-19.

There are several issues with this argument that require exploration of the counterfactual. First, early warning does not necessarily equal early action. Government officials could well have received better early warning of the emergence of the pandemic; the question remains what they would

have done with that information. Indeed, this was the case with the NCMCI in the United States; they had intelligence earlier than the WHO, but the US government did not respond to the pandemic in an effective manner.

In Canada, with more warning, government officials could have perhaps ordered more personal protective equipment (PPE) or provided the intelligence to health officials to better understand how the virus works, or perhaps had more time to design better policies to combat the spread of COVID-19, but this is not a given. The US and Israeli examples highlight that the intelligence community can play important early warning and response roles during global health events like pandemics. However, as shown by the US example, political leaders must be willing to listen to and act upon information provided by intelligence institutions as part of an effective response. The politicization or plain ignoring of intelligence highlighting the severity of a global health event and other states' responses diminishes the effectiveness of this early warning role.

To facilitate a successful early response to a global health event, the Canadian government would have to receive those warnings and act on them. Additionally, the intelligence would have to provide sufficient detail to allow for better interventions, and the federal government would have to be successful in implementing better policies federally and convincing its provincial counterparts to do the same. Given the different responses from various levels of government in terms of accepting and acting on intelligence in managing the pandemic, these are significant hurdles to overcome when reacting to such an event.

At the same time, intelligence priorities are not just about national security—in fact, those priorities need to be broader and support a range of policy actions by the government, including foreign, defence, security, and public safety policy. Indeed, the aims of intelligence in Canada are to avoid strategic surprise, provide long-term expertise, and support the policy process (PCO 2021, 20). As our experience with COVID-19 has demonstrated, health issues like a global pandemic can impact all aspects of society, including what we see as traditional national security issues. For instance, the pandemic is believed to have increased radicalization among ideologically motivated violent extremists and encouraged the spread of conspiracy theories (see Argentino and Amarasingam, this volume; Babb and Wilner, this volume; CTED 2020). Indeed, global pandemics, along

with other international events, can certainly impact Canadian national security (Carvin and Davis 2020).

Health issues like disease outbreaks are a collective-action problem and require the international community to track the spread and use data collected to benefit the general population (Youde 2012, 83). While classified intelligence may provide early warning of an impending pandemic, and this information could easily be shared among the Five Eyes (P. F. Walsh 2020, 598), the classified nature of that information may hinder the global sharing necessary for a successful response. This hesitation stems from the need to protect sources and methods, while states are also reluctant to share information that could provide decision advantages to their adversaries. Still, states have a moral and legal international obligation to share this information broadly and quickly (WHO 2016; Youde 2012, 83). For this reason, health intelligence collected through classified means has some utility.

Privacy and Health Intelligence for Canada

There are other concerns about adopting health intelligence as a priority, ranging from the practical (like Canada's limited intelligence resources) to the ethical. As Buzan, Wæver, and de Wilde note, successfully labelling an issue a security (or intelligence) issue removes it from the realm of ordinary political discourse and permits the undertaking of exceptional actions (1998, 24). The exceptional circumstances created by the pandemic (and other crises) enable emergency measures and allow the suspension of normal politics (Kamradt-Scott and McInnes 2012, 96). A number of countries, such as Singapore, China (Kharpal 2020), Russia (Rainsford 2020), and Israel (Davis 2020), have used their intelligence-collection capabilities in an attempt to limit the spread of the pandemic within their borders. These actions have raised significant concerns about privacy, the lawful use of these powers and information collected through these mechanisms, and the authority used to collect that information, etc. (Davis 2020; see also West, this volume).

For instance, it has now come to light that the Singaporean government has and will continue to leverage its TraceTogether contact tracing program for law enforcement investigations after previously stating that

data would only be used for tracking COVID-19 exposure (Illmer 2021). In Israel, the Shin Bet's role in contact tracing came under scrutiny after civil rights organizations brought a petition before the Supreme Court and a state comptroller's report showed that the Shin Bet app is not effective enough when compared with investigations carried out by the Israeli Health Ministry (Bandel 2020). The Shin Bet is now only permitted to use digital tracking to find contacts of coronavirus patients when they refuse to take part in epidemiological investigations (Estrin 2021).

Certainly, surveillance systems are necessary to detect the spread of infectious diseases, but it is also critical to note that these systems can be used in discriminatory ways, such as to abrogate freedom of movement and speech (Youde 2012, 83). As intelligence scholars Omand (2006) and Bellaby (2012) note in their respective work on ethics, surveillance and the recourse to secret intelligence should be a last resort.

So, the question becomes: Do we really need health intelligence, or is this a solution looking for a problem? Certainly, the intelligence community has a role to play in providing any relevant intelligence to decision-makers on a host of intelligence issues, including those that relate to public safety, as intelligence relating to a pandemic clearly does. But are there better mechanisms to collect and share information about pandemics and to respond to this type of international event, both with our close allies and the wider international community?

The Way Forward

It is difficult to argue that states would not benefit from better early warning of a pandemic or other natural events and the associated responses by other governments that will have an impact on national security. As other chapters in this book illustrate, Canadian security and intelligence agencies' work has clearly been impacted by the pandemic, both in terms of their day-to-day function and the threats that they are investigating, mitigating, and disrupting. While it is still early to assess the federal government's performance during the pandemic, there are a few points of near universal agreement when it comes to assessing how Canada could have better managed the pandemic.

Adequate PPE

The Canadian government had insufficient levels of PPE during the early days of the pandemic, and little in the way of a plan to secure more, particularly in a competitive environment (Dyer 2020; Carvin et al., this volume). While early warning could help Canada gain a competitive advantage in terms of securing PPE when a pandemic is imminent, that preparedness could also be maintained on a continual basis. In addition, as other states adopt early warning systems for pandemics, any advantage that a Canadian system would have on this front would be diminished by increased competition.

Implementing or Bolstering the Capabilities of the Global Public Health Intelligence Network

Scientists within the Global Public Health Intelligence Network (GPHIN) accused the government of placing a higher priority on information provided by China and the WHO than the information held by GPHIN during the early days of the COVID-19 pandemic (Robertson 2020; Lee and Piper, this volume). Information provided by the intelligence community to GPHIN and public health decision-makers could have been used to verify, provide context for, or clarify information held by other government departments and agencies regarding the situation in other countries and the responses of other governments. Reviving a 2004 proposal to develop a mechanism that would allow the Public Health Agency of Canada, which houses GPHIN, to incorporate classified intelligence would be an appropriate place to begin (Brewster 2021).

Increased Coordination and Engagement with the Global Health Security Agenda

Launched in February 2014 and endorsed by the G7 in June of that year, the Global Health Security Agenda (GHSA) was established to address the global threat posed by infectious diseases such as SARS and COVID-19.⁴ Among the GHSA's objectives are enhancing countries' capacities to address infectious disease, emphasizing global health security at the national level, and promoting multi-sectoral collaboration. As a member of the GHSA, Canada has committed to a number of 2024 targets, including investing in health security to strengthen national and global responses

(GHSA n.d.). Through the GHSA, Canada has also committed to distributing \$5 million to international partners to bolster capacity in the area of global health security. An improved public health capacity in Canada could enhance Ottawa's contribution to the GHSA, and Canada's support to international institutions and developing countries.

Conclusion

Since the outset of the global pandemic, commentators have criticized the Canadian response to the crisis on various grounds. One of the propositions to improve our response to future pandemics and similar events is to include health intelligence as an intelligence priority. Certainly, enhancing existing Canadian health intelligence institutions such as GPHIN and contributing to international initiatives like the GHSA would improve the possibility of a more coordinated and proactive Canadian response. However, expanding health intelligence into the mandate of the broader intelligence community may not yield the desired results of early warning and better response. Warning intelligence, to be effective, must be listened to and acted upon by decision-makers. To be credible, that warning needs to come from experts who work within Canada's existing health intelligence infrastructure.

Without a doubt, better coordination and information sharing between health intelligence actors and the intelligence community would improve Canadian warning and policy responses. Whether Canada needs to dedicate some of its intelligence-collection efforts, such as its limited HUMINT and SIGINT capacities, is another question entirely. This proposition has not been sufficiently supported, particularly in the absence of a robust review of Canada's existing tools and responses to the COVID-19 pandemic. Pandemics certainly have national security implications. However, a move to broaden the scope of the Canadian intelligence community's collections efforts, dilute existing collection on national security threats, and duplicate efforts within the existing health intelligence framework may not lead to better warning and policy responses.

NOTES

- 1 Diseases or infections that are naturally transmissible from vertebrate animals to humans. For more information, see WHO (2020).
- 2 The Quadripartite Medical Intelligence Committee was established during the Second World War and facilitates the sharing of military medical intelligence between member countries Canada, the United States, Britain, Australia, and New Zealand.
- 3 This unclassified, for-official-use report was released by the PCO to the authors upon request in January 2021.
- 4 P.F. Walsh (2020) has put forward the idea of linking the work of the GHSA to the Five Eyes intelligence community. Others, such as Bowsher, Bernard, and Sullivan (2020), have argued that this should be expanded to include NATO countries.

REFERENCES

- Bandel, Netael. 2020. "Israeli Government Tells Court It May Reduce Shin Bet Role in Contact Tracing." *Haaretz*, 16 December 2020. <https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/premium-israeli-government-tells-court-it-may-reduce-shin-bet-role-in-contact-tracing-1.9373050>.
- Barnes, Alan. 2020. "Getting It Right: Canadian Intelligence Assessments on Iraq, 2002–2003." *Intelligence and National Security* 35, no. 7 (May): 1–29. <https://doi.org/10.1080/02684527.2020.1771934>.
- Bellaby, Ross. 2012. "What's the Harm? The Ethics of Intelligence Collection." *Intelligence and National Security* 27, no. 1 (February): 93–117. <https://doi.org/10.1080/02684527.2012.621600>.
- Bowsher, Gemma, Rose Bernard, and Richard Sullivan. 2020. "A Health Intelligence Framework for Pandemic Response: Lessons from the U.K. Experience of COVID-19." *Health Security* 18, no. 6 (December): 435–43. <https://doi.org/10.1089/hs.2020.0108>.
- Brewster, Murray. 2021. "Public Health Agency Failed to Cite Military Intelligence in Pandemic Bulletins." *CBC News*, 11 January 2021. <https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/covid-military-medical-intelligence-1.5866627>.
- Buzan, Barry, Ole Wæver, and Jaap de Wilde. 1998. *Security: A New Framework for Analysis*. London: Lynne Rienner.
- Carvin, Stephanie, and Jessica Davis. 2020. "National Security and Pandemics: The Limits of Early Warning." *Policy Options*, 24 April 2020. <https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/april-2020/national-security-and-pandemics-the-limits-of-early-warning/>.
- CSE (Communications Security Establishment). 2020. "Joint CSE and CSIS Statement—May 14, 2020." Government of Canada, last modified 28 May 2020. <https://www>.

canada.ca/en/security-intelligence-service/news/2020/05/joint-cse-and-csis-statement.html.

- CTED (Counter Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate). 2020. “The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Terrorism, Counter-Terrorism and Countering Violent Extremism.” United Nations Security Council, December 2020. https://www.un.org/securitycouncil/ctc/sites/www.un.org.securitycouncil.ctc/files/files/documents/2021/Jan/cted_paper_the-impact-of-the-covid-19-pandemic-on-counter-te.pdf.
- Davis, Jessica. 2020. “Intelligence, Surveillance, and Ethics in a Pandemic.” *Just Security*, 31 March 2020. <https://www.justsecurity.org/69384/intelligence-surveillance-and-ethics-in-a-pandemic/>.
- Dilanian, Ken. 2020. “How U.S. Spies Predict Pandemics like Coronavirus.” *NBC News*, 13 March 2020. <https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/spying-coronavirus-little-known-u-s-intel-outfit-has-its-n1157296>.
- Dyer, Evan. 2020. “The Great PPE Panic: How the Pandemic Caught Canada with Its Stockpiles Down.” *CBC News*, 11 July 2020. <https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/ppp-pandemic-covid-coronavirus-masks-1.5645120>.
- Elbe, Stefan. 2006. “Should HIV/AIDS Be Securitized? The Ethical Dilemmas of Linking HIV/AIDS and Security.” *International Studies Quarterly* 50, no. 1 (March): 119–44. <https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2478.2006.00395.x>.
- Estrin, Daniel. 2021. “Israel’s Supreme Court Ends Spy Agency Cellphone Tracking Of COVID-19 Infections.” *NPR*, 1 March 2021. <https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2021/03/01/972560038/israels-supreme-court-ends-spy-agency-cellphone-tracking-of-covid-19-infections>.
- FINTRAC (Financial Transactions and Reports Analysis Centre of Canada). 2018. *Terrorist Financing Assessment*. Ottawa: FINTRAC, 2018. <https://www.fintrac-canafe.gc.ca/intel/assess/tfa-2018-eng.pdf>.
- GHSA (Global Health Security Agenda). n.d.. “Member Commitments.” Global Health Security Agenda, accessed 21 June 2021. <https://ghsagenda.org/member-commitments/>.
- Gill, Peter, Stephen Marrin, and Mark Phythian. 2008. *Intelligence Theory: Key Questions and Debates*. London: Taylor and Francis.
- Herman, Michael. 2001. *Intelligence Services in the Information Age*. 1st ed. London: Routledge.
- Huggard, Natan, and Kevin Sachs. 2020. “Technosurveillance Mission Creep in Israel’s COVID-19 Response.” *TechStream*, (Brookings Institute) 9 June 2020. <https://www.brookings.edu/techstream/technosurveillance-mission-creep-in-israels-covid-19-response/>.
- Illmer, Andreas. 2021. “Singapore Reveals Covid Privacy Data Available to Police.” *BBC News*, 5 January 2021. <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-55541001>.

- Kahana, Ephraim. 2020. "Intelligence against COVID-19: Israeli Case Study." *International Journal of Intelligence and CounterIntelligence* 34, no. 2 (August): 1–8. <https://doi.org/10.1080/08850607.2020.1783620>.
- Kamradt-Scott, Adam, and Colin McInnes. 2012. "The Securitisation of Pandemic Influenza: Framing, Security and Public Policy." *Global Public Health* 7, no. 2 (January): 95–110. <https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2012.725752>.
- Kharpal, Arjun. 2020. "Use of Surveillance to Fight Coronavirus Raises Concerns about Government Power after Pandemic Ends." *CNBC*, 26 March 2020. <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/27/coronavirus-surveillance-used-by-governments-to-fight-pandemic-privacy-concerns.html>.
- Lancet Planetary Health. 2021. "A Pandemic Era." *Lancet Planetary Health* 5, no. 1 (January): 1. [https://doi.org/10.1016/S2542-5196\(20\)30305-3](https://doi.org/10.1016/S2542-5196(20)30305-3).
- Lustgarten, Abrahm. 2020. "How Climate Change Is Contributing to Skyrocketing Rates of Infectious Disease." *ProPublica*, 7 May 2020. https://www.propublica.org/article/climate-infectious-diseases?token=rbkATiWFlr_ITtpXfPWnGWasHsL0evu.
- Mangan, Kevin, and Dan Breuninger. 2020. "Coronavirus Deaths Projected to Hit 3,000 per Day by June, Internal Trump Administration Analysis Says." *CNBC*, 4 May 2020. <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/05/04/coronavirus-trump-administration-projects-3000-deaths-per-day-by-june.html>.
- Margolin, Josh, and James Gordon Meek. 2020. "Intelligence Report Warned of Coronavirus Crisis as Early as November: Sources." *ABC News*, 8 April 2020. <https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/intelligence-report-warned-coronavirus-crisis-early-november-sources/story?id=70031273>.
- Mykhalovskiy, Eric, and Lorna Weir. 2006. "The Global Public Health Intelligence Network and Early Warning Outbreak Detection." *Canadian Journal of Public Health* 97, no. 1 (January–February): 42–4. <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16512327/>.
- NSICOP (National Security and Intelligence Committee of Parliamentarians). 2019. "Annual Report 2018." Government of Canada, 9 April 2019. <https://www.nsicop-cpsnr.ca/reports/rp-2019-04-09/intro-en.html>.
- Omand, Sir David. 2006. "Ethical Guidelines in Using Secret Intelligence for Public Security." *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 19, no. 4 (December): 613–28. <https://doi.org/10.1080/09557570601003338>.
- PCO (Privy Council Office). 2021. "Canadian Intelligence Prioritization." Government of Canada. Unpublished report in authors' possession.
- Rainsford, Sarah. 2020. "Russia Uses Facial Recognition to Tackle Virus." *BBC News*, 4 April 2020. <https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-europe-52157131>.
- Reuters. 2021. "Trump Administration Had No Coronavirus Vaccine Distribution Plan: White House." *Reuters*, January 24, 2021. <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-usa-klain-idUSKBN29T0FY>.

- Riechmann, Deb. 2020. "Medical Intelligence Sleuths Tracked, Warned of New Virus." *Associated Press*, 16 April 2020. <https://apnews.com/article/da45eec432d6ff4cc9e0825531e454a6>.
- Riehle, Kevin P. 2013. "Assessing Foreign Intelligence Threats." *American Intelligence Journal* 31 (1): 96–101. <https://www.studocu.com/row/document/technical-university-of-kenya/journalism-and-mass-communication/tutorial-work/assessing-foreign-intelligence-threats/8136941/view>.
- Robertson, Grant. 2020. "What Happened with Canada's Pandemic Alert System? The GPHIN Controversy Explained." *Globe and Mail*, 5 October 2020. <https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-what-happened-with-canadas-pandemic-alert-system-the-gphin/>.
- Shapira, Itai. 2020. "Israeli National Intelligence Culture and the Response to COVID-19." *War on the Rocks*, 12 November 2020. <https://warontherocks.com/2020/11/israeli-national-intelligence-culture-and-the-response-to-covid-19/>.
- SIRC (Security and Intelligence Review Committee). 1997. "SIRC Annual Report 1996–1997." Government of Canada, 30 September 1997. <http://www.sirc-csars.gc.ca/anrran/1996-1997/index-eng.html>.
- Summers, Juana. 2020. "Timeline: How Trump Has Downplayed the Coronavirus Pandemic." *NPR*, 2 October 2020. <https://www.npr.org/sections/latest-updates-trump-covid-19-results/2020/10/02/919432383/how-trump-has-downplayed-the-coronavirus-pandemic>.
- Walsh, Nick Paton. 2020. "Leaked Documents Reveal China's Mishandling of the Early Stages of Covid-19 Pandemic." *CNN*, 30 November 2020. <https://www.cnn.com/2020/11/30/asia/wuhan-china-covid-intl/index.html>.
- Walsh, Patrick F. 2020. "Improving 'Five Eyes' Health Security Intelligence Capabilities: Leadership and Governance Challenges." *Intelligence and National Security* 35, no. 4 (April): 586–602. <http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/02684527.2020.1750156>.
- Wark, Wesley K. 2020. "Pandemic Gives Security and Intelligence Community an Urgent New Mission." *Policy Options*, 14 April 2020. <https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/april-2020/pandemic-gives-security-and-intelligence-community-an-urgent-new-mission/>.
- Warner, Michael. 2002. "Wanted: A Definition of 'Intelligence'—Central Intelligence Agency." *Studies in Intelligence* 46 (3). <https://www.cia.gov/static/72b2d4c0d01e4e05c60ff7d37fdd68b1/Wanted-Definition-of-Intel.pdf>.
- WHO (World Health Organization). 2016. *International Health Regulations (2005)*. 3rd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization. <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241580496>.
- . 2020. "Zoonoses." World Health Organization, 29 July 2020. <https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/zoonoses>.

- Wu, Tong, Charles Perrings, Ann Kinzig, James P. Collins, Ben A. Minter, and Peter Daszak. 2017. "Economic Growth, Urbanization, Globalization, and the Risks of Emerging Infectious Diseases in China: A Review." *Ambio* 46, no. 1 (August): 18–29. <https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-016-0809-2>.
- Youde, Jeremy. 2012. "Biosurveillance, Human Rights, and the Zombie Plague." *Global Change, Peace and Security* 24, no. 1 (January): 83–93. <https://doi.org/10.1080/14781158.2012.641278>.